
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Open Meeting 
 

To Huntly Community Board  
From Roger MacCulloch  

General Manager Service Delivery  
Date 14 March 2019 

Prepared by Jackie Bishop 
Contracts and Partnering Manager  

Chief Executive Approved Y 
Reference # PL 15/07 
Report Title Request to rename a portion of Kimihia Road affected 

by the Waikato Expressway Construction  

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
Kimihia Road has been severed as a direct consequence of the construction of the Waikato 
Expressway (Huntly Section). This report seeks to rename the severed portion of road so 
that the properties situated at 394, 400 and 419 Kimihia Road can continue to receive 
appropriate postal and address based services.  

2. RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the report from the General Manager Service Delivery be received; 
 
AND THAT the Board recommends that a portion of Kimihia Road be renamed  
Kimihia Road East, as requested by the residents; or 
 
Alternatively, it be renamed with one of the following names on the approved 
names list: 
 
 Coal Miners 
 Mallard Lakes 
 Kereru 
 Pukeko 
 Piwakawaka 
 Harakeke 
 Kotare 

3. BACKGROUND & DISCUSSION 
 
Kimihia Road has been severed as a direct consequence of the construction of the Waikato 
Expressway (Huntly Section), whereby access to the properties situated at 394, 400 and 419 
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Kimihia Road are affected. The portion of road (which now forms part of the Expressway) 
has been legally closed to traffic. 
 
The affected residents have requested that the Huntly Community Board consider a road 
name change, and have proposed an alternative name of Kimihia East Road (Refer 
attachment 1: Residents request, letter dated 8 March 2019). 
 
In simple terms, mapping systems, NZ post and emergency services utilise the road name 
and numbering as it is shown in the LINZ (Land Information New Zealand) dataset and in   
normal circumstances the road naming and numbering process is carried out upon 
completion of the road construction, and only after the new constructed alignment has been 
finally surveyed.  
  
However, in respect of local roads impacted by the Waikato Expressway construction, it is 
prudent to deal with the issue of getting the new road alignments into the LINZ dataset 
ahead of the road legalisation process. This could otherwise mean that property owners 
would not be assigned new road names and numbers for up to three years after completion 
of the road construction and this could potentially result in roads being open and 
operational, but the new (or severed) road alignment not appearing in the mapping systems. 
 
Therefore Council has reached agreement with the New Zealand Transport Agency 
(”NZTA”) that the road renaming and numbering process can be carried out while the 
construction is underway. This will entail that the centre line of the new local road 
alignments be digitised for capture in the LINZ national dataset (which would be undertaken 
by a surveyor based on the construction drawings). This is intended to avoid the exact 
situation that the affected residents are currently experiencing with regard to the severed 
and altered road alignment, and new access points.   
 
The road renaming is to be carried out in accordance with Council’s Road Naming Policy 
adopted as policy with effect from March 2016 (Refer attachment 2: Road naming policy).  
 
In accordance with this Policy, all three landowners have signed the attached letter to have 
the road name changed for this section of Kimihia Road. This meets the Policy criteria that 
more than 75% of landowners agree to the change. In this respect the response is 100% 
favourable. 
 
The Council has a list of approved names for this area (Ref: WDC1807/15 dated 9 June 
2018) which include the following: 
 

o Coal Miners 
o Mallard Lakes 
o Kereru 
o Pukeko 
o Piwakawaka 
o Harakeke 
o Kotare 

 
The road name proposed by the residents – Kimihia East Road - is not on this list. However, 
it is open to the Community Board to recommend the proposed name. The naming 
convention including “East” is consistent with names utilised in other parts of the District.  
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Should the Community Board recommend the road name change, this will be put to the 
next meeting of the Infrastructure Committee of Council for endorsement in accordance 
with the Policy. The next meeting of the Infrastructure Committee is on 26 March 2019. 

4. CONSIDERATION 

4.1 FINANCIAL 

All costs are being met by NZ Transport Agency. 

4.2 LEGAL 

Nil 

4.3 STRATEGY, PLANS, POLICY AND PARTNERSHIP ALIGNMENT 

Community Board consultation around private road naming has been undertaken in 
accordance with Council policy and standard operating procedures. 
 

4.4 ASSESSMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE AND ENGAGEMENT POLICY AND OF EXTERNAL 
STAKEHOLDERS 

 
Highest 
levels of 

engagement 
 

Inform Consult Involve Collaborate Empower 

  
This matter is not considered to be significant in terms of Council’s significance policy. 

 
 
Planned In Progress Complete  
  Yes Internal 
  Yes Community Boards/Community Committees 
No   Waikato-Tainui/Local iwi 
No   Households 
No   Business 
No   Adjoining TLA’s.  

5. CONCLUSION 

 
The Huntly Community Board is requested to consider and recommend the proposed road 
name change which complies with the Road Naming Policy.  
 
The Board’s decision will then be forwarded to the Infrastructure Committee for approval, 
as all road names require the Infrastructure Committee’s approval as per the Road Naming 
Policy. 

 

  

 

 

 

 √ 
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6. ATTACHMENTS 
 
A Residents request letter dated 8 March 2019  
B Road Naming Policy  
C Map 
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